
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F906998

MARY ANN MCCRACKEN CLAIMANT

BENTONVILLE PUBLIC SCHOOLS                       NO. 1 RESPONDENT

ARKANSAS SCHOOL BOARDS ASSN.                     NO. 1 RESPONDENT
CARRIER

DEATH & PERMANENT TOTAL DISABILITY TRUST FUND    NO. 2 RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED MAY 28, 2013

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by RALPH THEODOR STRICKER, Attorney,
Jonesboro, Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by CURTIS NEBBEN, Attorney,
Fayetteville, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 5, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 30, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 30, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her neck.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$287 for temporary total disability and $215 for permanent partial

disability.

5. Respondents No. 1 have accepted and paid a 6 percent

anatomical impairment rating.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on June

24, 2010.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to permanent total

disability or, in the alternative, wage loss.

2. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) The Claimant contends that she is
entitled to wage-loss and rehabilitation.

(b) The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to permanent total disability benefits.

(c) The Claimant contends that she suffered
compensable injuries to her neck, mid back,
right shoulder (sic), right wrist, right hip,
left pain buttocks area and headaches and is
entitled to continued medical treatment,
including but not limited to, all future
surgeries and complications arising from her
compensable injuries.

(d) The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to attorney fees.
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(e) The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to permanent total disability benefits.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“The respondents contend that they have paid
all benefits to which the claimant is due
based on the present medical evidence.
Respondents have accepted a 6% permanent
anatomical impairment rating.  Based on the
present medical evidence, the claimant has not
shown that she is entitled to wage loss
benefits.  The respondents are continuing to
pay medical expenses.  However, the
respondents deny that the claimant has
sustained post traumatic stress disorder
arising out of the compensable injury.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“If the claimant is found to be permanently
and totally disabled, the Trust Fund stands
ready to commence weekly benefits in
compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.  Therefore
the Trust Fund has not controverted the
claimant’s entitlement to benefits.

The Death & Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its remaining contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-five-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a school bus driver.  The

claimant was involved in a motor vehicle accident on May 27, 2009,

when the school bus she was driving was rear ended.  At that time,

the claimant suffered an admittedly compensable neck injury.  The

claimant has alleged multiple injuries as a result of the May 27,

2009, automobile accident including injuries to her right shoulder,

right hip, right wrist, low back, mid back, left buttocks,

headaches and post traumatic stress disorder.  However, the
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respondents have only accepted the claimant’s neck injury as

compensable.  The claimant has not requested adjudication from the

Commission regarding her other alleged injuries.  The only

compensable injury which the claimant has sustained is a neck

injury.  The claimant stipulated to the fact that her compensable

neck injury reached maximum medical improvement on June 24, 2010.

The respondents have accepted and paid a 6 percent anatomical

impairment rating to the body as a whole relating to the claimant’s

compensable neck injury.

The central question in this matter is whether or not the

claimant is permanently and totally disabled or, in the

alternative, whether the claimant is entitled to wage loss

disability.

The claimant received treatment for an admittedly compensable

neck injury in 2009 from Dr. Gary Moffitt at the Arkansas

Occupational Health Clinic.  On June 4, 2009, the claimant was seen

by Dr. Moffitt and, at that time, the claimant was released to

return to work; however, she was restricted as follows:

“She should not lift, push or pull with more
than ten pounds of force.  She will need
narcotic precautions.  She is to be seen again
in two weeks.”

On August 21, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Moffitt.  Following is a portion of the letter Dr. Moffitt authored

regarding the claimant’s visit to his office:

“I told Mary I think she is at the point of
maximal medical improvement in the sense that
I don’t think any ongoing treatment is going
to make a big difference at this time.  Her
baseline problem of fibromyalgia is going to
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cause delayed recovery.  I don’t think she is
where she should be driving a school bus at
this time.  She may continue to work with the
same restrictions.  I would encourage her to
be very active over this next year.  If she
continues to make the kind of improvement that
I think she will, hopefully the next school
season she will be able to start driving
again.

She is released from my care at this time, but
if there is any change in her condition she is
to be seen again.”

On September 24, 2009, the claimant was granted a change of

physician by the Commission.  The change was from Dr. Gary Moffitt

to Dr. James Blankenship.  On that same day, the claimant underwent

a cervical MRI without gadolinium.  The cervical MRI was read by

Dr. Blankenship.  Following is the impression section of that MRI:

“Small left-sided disc herniation with mild
narrowing of the C6 nerve root on the right.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Blankenship on

multiple occasions through the remainder of 2009 and in 2010.  On

June 29, 2010, Shelly Asmussen, the claimant’s case manager,

authored a letter to Dr. Blankenship posing five questions.

Following are those questions:

“1. In your opinion, what is Ms. McCracken’s
current status as (sic) it relates to her
5/27/09 work injury. (Please include objective
findings.)

2. Please clarify what of her current symptoms
and complaints are related to the 5/27/09 work
injury and what is related to a pre-existing
condition.

3. Since Dr. Brooks is not accepting new
patient referrals, what are your
recommendations that would be reasonably
considered related to the 5/27/09 work injury?
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4. If there are no additional treatments
indicated, as the result of Ms. McCracken’s
work injury, has she achieved maximum medical
improvement specifically in regards to his
5/27/09 work injury?  If so, please specify
the date this occurred.  If not, when do you
anticipate this occurring?

5. If there is any assignment of a permanent
partial physical impairment rating as the
result of Ms. McCracken’s work injury, please
document percentage of impairment and
objective findings this is based on, in
accordance with enclosed Arkansas Workers’
Compensation Rule 34, that the 5/27/09 injury
would be the major cause of.”

Following are the answers to the above questions that Dr.

Blankenship mailed to Systemedic Corporation on July 20, 2010:

“(1) As far as her current status as how it
relates to her 05/27/09 work injury, I have
addressed this previously but I will again.
On her MRI from a cervical spine standpoint,
the patient does have a left-sided disk
herniation with C6 neural impingement.  I in
no way am indicating that the patient’s
overall pain complaints, which are all
inclusive in her body related to this, simply
that the fact that her objective finding is
the MRI finding of the disk herniation but
does not have any radicular findings.  She
still can have mechanical neck pain from this.
Otherwise, it is difficult for me to relate
the general myofascial pain syndrome that she
has.

(2) See number one.

(3) Concerning further recommendations of her
treatment, I have maximized the things that we
normally do as far as physical therapy and
medications.  That was the reason for the
referral for Dr. Brooks, and if Dr. Brooks is
not going to see her as a new patient, I think
the patient likely is at MMI and should
continue with her family physician for
medication.

(4) See number three.
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(5) Concerning an impairment rating, the
patient does qualify for an impairment rating
based on the Fourth Edition AMA Guidelines.
Concerning a soft disk herniation untreated
with the surgery in the neck, the patient
would qualify for an impairment rating under
Table 75-2C subheading cervical of 6 percent
impairment to the body as a whole.”

Also included in Dr. Blankenship’s letter dated July 20, 2010, is

the following paragraph:

“Concerning a return to work or work
restrictions, given the fact that the patient
has some significant difficulties doing any
physical therapy, which would lead me to think
that there is some inappropriate illness
behavior, I would recommend a functional
capacity evaluation to better delineate this.
If we get this, I would be happy to review it
and render formal recommendations concerning
work.”

On July 30, 2010, the claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation at Functional Testing Centers, Inc., in Mountain Home,

Arkansas.  Following is a portion of the reliability and

consistency effort section of the functional capacity evaluation:

“The results of this evaluation indicate that
Ms. McCracken gave unreliable effort, with 22
of 58 consistency measures within expected
limits.  Analysis of the data collected during
Ms. McCracken’s evaluation indicates that she
did not put forth consistent effort during her
evaluation.”

The conclusion area of that same functional capacity evaluation, in

part, states as follows:

“Ms. Mary Ann McCracken completed functional
testing on this date with unreliable results.

Overall, Ms. McCracken demonstrated the
ability to perform work at least at the
SEDENTARY classification of work as defined by
the US Dept. of Labor’s Guidelines over the



8

course of a normal work day within limitations
as noted above.”

On August 17, 2010, Dr. James Blankenship authored a clinic

note regarding the claimant.  Following is the body of that clinic

note:

“The patient underwent a functional capacity
evaluation by the Functional Testing Centers.
This evaluation was done by a Mr. Don Dahlke.
I have reviewed the evaluation in its
entirety.  I agree with the findings of the
functional capacity evaluation.

The patient did give unreliable results with
22 of 58 consistency measures within expected
limits.  She did not put forth consistent
effort during her evaluation.  These
unreliable results in no way indicate a
volitional lack of input.  In Ms. McCracken’s
(sic) case, I think there is some significant
inappropriate illness behavior and other
psychodynamic factors that limit her
abilities.  This still does not change the
fact that it does indicate that volitional or
not, it even confirms further that I do not
feel like any further active treatment in her
case as far as injections or certainly
consideration of surgery, or even hands-on
therapy would be of benefit.  The patient can
work at a sedentary job.  I have placed a
permanent weight-lifting restriction on her of
20 pounds.  She should not do any prolonged
work above her head or bend or twist at the
waist.  I do feel that from the standpoint of
treatment, she is at MMI.

The total amount of chart review time, review
of her functional capacity evaluation, and
dictation was 30 minutes.  Any questions
concerning this narrative, which was based on
a reasonable degree of medical certainty,
should be forwarded to me, and I would be
happy to address them.”

In order for the claimant to prove that she is permanently and

totally disabled, she must prove an inability because of her

compensable neck injury to earn any meaningful wages in the same or
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other employment.  At the hearing, the claimant testified about

difficulties she had after the 2009 motor vehicle accident.  Again,

I note the only compensable injury that the claimant has suffered

is the injury to the claimant’s neck.  Her testimony follows:

“Q Now, the medical records seem to indicate
that you had some other problems that arose
out of the accident of May of 2009.  Can you
describe those?

A Yes.  One of my ankles was also injured
and those injuries resolved.  It was a problem
with some swelling and after a couple of
weeks, three weeks, those injuries went away
so that wasn’t an issue.  My lower back has
been injured ever since the day of the
accident.  My left rear end cheek has a
horrible sciatic nerve issue.  And my hand, of
course - it’s my understanding that the
headaches that I have are affiliated with the
neck injury.  There was no head injury.

Q Did you have any low back injury from
this accident?

A Yes, lower back and I still have lower
back pain.  It’s an ongoing thing.  I – every
day, every night, 24/7...

“Q I believe we were talking about things
you – or getting into things you can do and
can’t do as a result of your injuries.
Focusing, it appears that your most – would
you say your most significant injury is your
neck injury?

A That and my lower back.

Q And –

A As far as living day to day, being able
to walk and stand for any length of time
without making a move, being able to lift
anything, just general day to day living.

Q You had earlier testified that you have
difficulty 
gripping -
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A Yes, sir.

Q -- with your right hand.  Do you have
difficulty lifting anything with your right
hand?

A Yes, sir.

Q And that – are there any other
limitations – and you had limitations – I
think doctors recommended no lifting more than
ten pounds at one time?

A Yes, sir.

Q Are you able to lift ten pounds today?

A Not even ten pounds, and I have tried.  I
have tried to see if I could lift something
that was a pound and then go to the store and
be able to lift a – say a five pound bag of
sugar off the shelf, and I cannot lift a five
pound bag of sugar with just my right hand.  

Q You testified earlier that you’re in a
lot of pain.  You are currently – I believe
one of the doctors diagnosed you with
fibromyalgia; is that correct?

A That’s correct.

Q Or maybe more than one doctor.

A That’s correct.

Q And could you describe what you
experience or what you think leads doctors to
diagnose you with fibromyalgia?

A Yes, sir.  Initially, years ago, Dr.
Rosie –

Q And when you say “years ago” did you have
–

A I need to qualify that.

Q -- any fibromyalgia prior to the
accident?

A Yes, sir, I did.  And I’m estimating, but
I would say approximately 2004 I was diagnosed
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with fibromyalgia.  I had been sent to a
rheumatologist, Dr. Dykman, in Fayetteville.
He did some tests on me, and he sent a report
back to my family doctor.  My family doctor
looked at it, and she said that I had
fibromyalgia and it was very minor and that
she – and I’m just – and I have read the
records because I do have a copy of my medical
records, and it does indicate this.  She
prescribed for me at that time for me to take
fibromyalgia medication, which is Lyrica,
three times a day, and she wanted me to take
fifty milligrams each pill, and that’s what I
was on, a total of a hundred and fifty
milligrams per day.

Q Even when you were driving a bus?

A Even when I was driving the bus.

Q And –

A And then the accident occurred and my
fibromyalgia medication, Lyrica, was reviewed,
not by Dr. Moffitt but by Dr. Blankenship, and
Dr. Blankenship then changed my Lyrica
medication to 300 milligrams a day, and so I
started taking 300 milligrams, twice as much
as I was taking prior to the accident.”

The claimant also testified about her desire to return to work

as follows:

“Q In your own personal observation, can you
return to work today?

A I would love to go back to work.

Q The question is can you?

A No.  I wish I could but – I’ve worked all
my life and even to this day upon going in and
seeing Dr. Moffitt, and Dr. Blankenship, and
Dr. Morris, and Dr. Beck, and Dr. Back, my
stipulation every time I went in to see a
doctor was that I wanted to return to work,
and that was my objective.  At this point, I
can honestly say that I, after working all my
life and knowing how hard and with what zest
and gusto I’ve always worked, I can’t imagine
with me just trying to get through every day,
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that I would be able to hold down a job and
perform the duties required.”

Dr. Blankenship assessed the claimant to have a 6 percent

whole body impairment rating due to her compensable neck injury.

She does have a permanent weight lifting restriction of 20 pounds.

The claimant is restricted from prolonged work above her head or

bending and twisting at the waist.  The claimant gave unreliable

results with 22 of 58 consistency measures within expected limits

on her functional capacity evaluation.  In Dr. Blankenship’s August

17, 2010, clinic note he stated as follows:

“In Ms. McCracken’s case, I think there is
some significant inappropriate illness
behavior and other psychodynamic factors that
limit her abilities.  This still does not
change the fact that it does indicate that
volitional or not, it even confirms further
that I do not feel like any further active
treatment in her case as far as injections or
certainly consideration of surgery, or even
hands-on therapy would be of benefit.  The
patient can work at a sedentary job.”

After review of the entire medical record, it appears that the

claimant certainly over states and exaggerates her physical

difficulties.

The claimant graduated high school and has twenty-six college

credits from Arkansas State University in Mountain Home.  She

attended Arkansas State in 2000 and 2001 pursuing a nursing degree

and maintained an approximate 3.0 GPA.  Due to a divorce, the

claimant had to leave school.

At the time of the claimant’s accident, she had obtained a CDL

drivers’ licence and was a bus driver for the respondent.  During

that same time period, the claimant also owned and operated a house
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cleaning company.  The claimant has, in the past, obtained a real

estate licence and sold real estate for National Reality in

Bentonville, Arkansas.  The claimant has been a licenced liability

adjuster in the State of Arkansas and worked for Claims Management,

Inc., which is a division of Wal-Mart.  At that time, the claimant

had job duties that included adjusting general liability claims

that arose out of Wal-Mart’s retail stores.  The claimant has also

worked at a front desk for Arkansas Heart Clinic at the Baxter

Medical Arts Building where she engaged in some data processing.

The claimant also worked for the Marion County Prosecuting

Attorney’s office in Yellville, Arkansas.  At that time, a Mr. John

Putnam was the prosecuter.  The claimant performed various

activities in that office including working on hot checks.  The

claimant was also employed by Avnet Cable Company in Flippen,

Arkansas.  The claimant held four different positions with that

company.  The claimant’s first position was in accounts receivable.

The claimant’s second position was in cost accounting.  The

claimant’s third position was as an expediter with the purchasing

department and finally the claimant held a position as a fabricated

parts buyer in the purchasing department.  The claimant testified

that those positions all required the use of computers and

keyboards.

The claimant has failed to prove that she is permanently and

totally disabled in that I believe that the claimant is able to

earn meaningful wages in the same or other employment.  The

claimant has had multiple jobs that included her having the ability
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to work with the public and to use her intellect to fulfill her job

duties.  Dr. Blankenship stated that the claimant could work a

sedentary position and, given her work history, I certainly agree

with him.  Again, the claimant has failed to prove that she is

permanently and totally disabled.

The claimant has asked the Commission to alternatively

consider her entitlement to wage loss disability.  In considering

whether or not the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability, we

must consider factors that include age, education, work history,

physical limitations, and the claimant’s desire to return to work.

After giving consideration to those factors, the medical records

introduced in this matter, and the claimant’s testimony, I find

that the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability.  The

claimant is specifically entitled to wage loss disability that

would be equal to a whole body impairment rating of 12 percent.

This whole body impairment rating of 12 percent is above and beyond

the 6 percent whole body anatomical impairment rating that has

previously been accepted and paid by Respondents No. 1.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW
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1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 30, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 30, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss disability benefits in an amount

that would be equal to a whole body rating of 12 percent.  This

amount of wage loss disability is over and above the 6 percent

whole body impairment that has been accepted and paid by

Respondents No. 1.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

that is commensurate with the wage loss disability benefits awarded

in this matter and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

Respondents No. 1 shall pay the claimant wage loss disability

in an amount that would be equal to a 12 percent whole body

impairment.  This amount is over and above the 6 percent whole body

impairment rating that Respondents No. 1 have previously accepted

and paid to the claimant.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to
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be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


